UNIVERSAL PERIODIC REVIEW OF BHUTAN
SIXTH SESSION OF THE UPR WORKING GROUP, GENEVA

REMARKS BY SPECIAL ENVOY OF THE PRIME MINISTER ON ADOPTION OF BHUTAN’S UPR REPORT, 8TH DECEMBER 2009

Mr. President,

Distinguished Members and Observers of the Human Rights Council,

Ladies and Gentlemen,

Thank you for this opportunity to say a few words before the Working Group adopts its Report on my country’s UPR.

1. First of all, I wish to convey my Delegation’s sincere gratitude and appreciation to all delegations for their participation in our Review process, in particular to those who took the floor to ask questions, make comments and provide recommendations.  As I have said in my Opening Statement, we have approached the UPR with an open and positive mind.  Therefore, your questions, comments and recommendations will contribute immensely to our continued efforts in the further protection and promotion of human rights.

2. The Report, as presented, is a reflection of the proceedings that took place.   I can assure you that all recommendations will receive the careful consideration of the government.  We will report to the Human Rights Council before the 13th Session.  We will take back the Report and make it widely available.  As stated earlier, while the government will do its part in following up, we will look towards civil society as essential stakeholders and partners of the government to do its part.

Mr. President,

3. Allow me to refer to two specific matters that emerged during the interactive dialogue of our Review on 4th December.  Time constraints did not permit me to address these earlier.  

4. Some statements referred to the people in the refugee camps in Nepal as “Bhutanese refugees.”  Consequently, the term re-appears in some of the recommendations.  I wish to reiterate the position of the Royal Government that there are many different categories of people in the camps, including non-Bhutanese. It is therefore factually incorrect to call all the people in the camps “Bhutanese refugees.”  

5. Concerns over sexual abuse of girls in villages had been raised by one delegation.  Allow me to underscore, that the excesses or reprehensible exploits of individuals do not constitute cultural traditions, nor can they be used to condemn the credibility of an entire administrative service. 

Mr. President,

6. In conclusion, I wish to convey our sincere appreciation and gratitude to you, Mr. President, for the excellent manner in which you had provided leadership during our Review.  I would also like to convey our deepest appreciation and thanks to the members of the Troika, namely India, Uruguay and Madagascar for their unstinting support and cooperation in the preparation of the Report.  They have been most patient and constructive in carrying out their mandate and we remain highly grateful for all their hard work.  

7. Lastly, the Secretariat has been most cooperative and professional in their duties and my delegation wishes to express our sincere gratitude to them.  Despite tremendous pressures of time and deadlines, they have worked tirelessly with great grace and understanding to facilitate our work.

Thank you, Mr. President.
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